

THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on Tuesday 17 January 2017 from 7.30pm to 8pm.  
Present:-
Councillors Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport), Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes), Sara Bedford (as substitute for Kate Turner), David Coltman, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Ty Harris, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, David Major and Reena Ranger.
Officers:-      Geof Muggeridge, Director of Community and Environmental Services

Kimberley Rowley, Head of Regulatory Services

Peter Simons, Traffic Engineer (interim)

Julie Scott, Senior Land and Property Information Officer

Eliska Robova, Written Representations Officer (Parking Service)

Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
Councillor Martin Trevett in the Chair
SD31/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillor Kate Turner and Councillor Joan King. Councillor Sara Bedford was in attendance as a substitute for Councillor Kate Turner. 
SD32/16
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 15 November 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairmen. 
SD33/16
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

There was none.
SD34/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None received.  
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, SUSTAINABILITY AND TRANSPORT





No items. 
HOUSING, PLANNING AND STRATEGIC SCHEMES
SD35/16
PROCUREMENT OF NEW PARKING ENFORCEMENT CONTRACT – ONGOING INVESTIGATION
This report asked the Committee to consider a number of options for the provision of the parking enforcement service, as the existing contract expired in Spring 2018 (specifically February 2018). This resulted from a requirement by Watford BC that the District Council determine and commit whether to progress a joint procurement process in early 2017. 
A briefing had been held for Members the previous day, at which representatives from East Herts District Council and Hertsmere Borough Council had spoken. However East Herts District Council had now confirmed that they had withdrawn from any further consideration in the parking enforcement contract procurement process.
The Head of Regulatory Services advised Members that comparing prices between options was very difficult at this stage as they were likely to change.  In addition, it was expected costs could be similar between parties.
Members made the following points:
· Paragraph 2.9 – performance-related pay, based on meeting key performance indicators (KPIs) – this would still be a cost under any contract. However this cost was amalgamated in the current contract costs. 
· KPIs were not based on the number of penalty charge notices issued but on a number of other indicators. 

· Members were impressed with the ethos of Hertsmere Borough Council to put residents first, and with their view of encouraging lawful parking, that the purpose of enforcement was to keep traffic running smoothly. 
· Hertsmere Borough Council had shown enthusiasm for innovation – it was essential that the Council did not have any contractual restraints on an innovative approach. The Head of Regulatory Services said technological innovation could be limited in any contract due to cost. 
· Would there be a handover period between contracts? The Head of Regulatory Services said the new contract would take over as soon as the current contract finished in 2018. The new contractor would be engaged with Three Rivers District Council over the next year so would be fully familiar with the Council’s policies and requirements. 

· Hertsmere Borough Council had suggested a shorter contract length, which would be advantageous. 

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Paula Hiscocks, proposed the following amended recommendations:
· That a report be brought back to the Committee on what will inform the Council’s Civil Parking Enforcement Contract (e.g. proposals for the number of Enforcement Officers and the areas they would need to cover).
· To further investigate option D (Provision of a Local Authority service managed by a Lead Authority with a joint Parking Services Manager), with Hertsmere Borough Council. A report to be brought back to Committee.
· Not to commit to a future joint service with Watford Borough Council at this time.
· Not to investigate Option G1 at this stage. 


The reasons for this being:

· The Council had worked closely with Watford Borough Council for a long time, however Hertsmere had made an effective and enthusiastic pitch for business.
· There was an opportunity for a fresh approach.

· Hertsmere Borough equally bordered Three Rivers District as compared to Watford Borough. 

· Hertsmere Borough Council had demonstrated good ideas on technology and innovation.


The Head of Regulatory Services advised Members that if Members agreed that evening not to commit to a future joint service with Watford Borough Council, it was possible that ties with Watford BC in this regard could be severed. 


Option G1 would likely come back to Committee anyway in a separate paper looking at Street Enforcement. 


Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:
· That a report to be brought back to the Committee on what will inform the Council’s Civil Parking Enforcement Contract (e.g. proposals for the number of Enforcement Officers and the areas they would need to cover).

· To further investigate option D (Provision of a Local Authority service managed by a Lead Authority with a joint Parking Services Manager), with Hertsmere Borough Council. A report to be brought back to Committee.

· Not to commit to a future joint service with Watford Borough Council at this time.
· Not to investigate Option G1 at this stage. 
SD36/16
REVIEW OF LOCAL LAND CHARGES FEES

This report was to report the current situation regarding Local Land Charges Fees as directed by Committee. 

The Senior Land and Property Information Officer confirmed that Land Charges Fees were reviewed every year, but that the Council was hampered by legislation and by the outcome of national litigation in being able to increase the fees. 

There had been issues with the ICT system used by the Team. Once the new computer system was in place, the system would be tested and a cost recovery exercise would be carried out. 

In response to questions from Members, the following points were made:

· The changes in VAT would be published on the Council’s website and communicated to all regular customers by email. Most local authorities had chosen to delay the changes to VAT to 1 April 2017.
· In terms of technical issues, there had been a problem with the version of the software. In the meantime the Team had used a work around system to produce searches. 

· Once the new system was running, the fees would be reviewed again and a report would be brought to the Committee.

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, duly seconded, proposed the recommendations in the report.
Upon being put to the Committee, the motion was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.
RESOLVED:

That   Members note the current situation with the official Local Land Charges fees and that these fees and charges are accepted into the Committee’s budgets, which are recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee.


That the fee for Local Land Charges Searches be reviewed once the computer software has been updated; any change to the charge from Hertfordshire County Council has been established and the introduction of VAT has been prepared for 6 April 2017. The Review will take place April 2017 with a report back to Committee in June 2017.
SD37/16
GROVE MILL CONSERVATION APPRAISAL CHARACTER APPRAISAL

This report was to consider the adoption of an updated Grove Mill Lane Conservation Area Character Appraisal as a material consideration in the determination of planning applications.

Councillor Martin Trevett, duly seconded, moved the recommendation in the report.

Upon the motion being put to the Committee it was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


That   Members approved the updated Grove Mill Conservation Area Character Appraisal to be used as a material consideration in the determination of planning applications. 

SD38/16
WORK PROGRAMME

Members considered the current work programme.

The following items to be added:
· Update report on what will inform the Council’s Civil Enforcement Contract - March 2017.

· Report back on further investigations into option D (Provision of a Local Authority service managed by a Lead Authority with a joint Parking Services Manager), with Hertsmere Borough Council – date tbc
· Land Charges fees Review Report - June 2017.

RESOLVED:-



Subject to the comments above that the work programme be noted.
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